MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

17th September, 2012 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





D. Maguire, Head of Finance





E. Doyle, Director of Services





K. Reilly, Senior Executive Officer






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

1. (a) To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9th July, 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 9th Iuil 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

         Seconded by Councillor A. Boylan

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 9th July, 2012 be hereby approved.
(b) To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Emergency Budget meeting of Cavan County Council held on 2nd August, 2012.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor G. Murray

         Seconded by Councillor M. Argue

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting of Emergency Budget meeting of Cavan County Council held on 2nd August, 2012 be hereby approved.

2. To note Minutes of Meeting of Strategic Policy Committee on Housing & Cultural Affairs held on 20th June 2012.
Noted
3. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
Councillor P. O’Reilly outlined the following successful events and projects that took place over the summer months:-

· John Joe Nevin winning a silver medal at the Olympics Games in London and also Ceire Smith on her success.

· The unveiling of sculptures at Dun na Ri Forest Park, Kingscourt created by Joey Burns

· Opening of the Erne Group water scheme which is now one of the biggest and most successful scheme in the Country.
· Fleadh Ceol Na hEireann took place from the 10th – 20th August.  The Cathaoirleach congratulated the Manager, Mr. Keyes, Directors of Services, staff of Cavan County Council, elected members and volunteers who worked beyond their call of duty to make the All- Ireland Fleadh a successful event.  He stated that the Peace Boat trip from Lisnaskea to Belturbet during the fleadh and the official handing over of next year’s All-Ireland Fleadh to Derry were two wonderful events.
· The opening of the Ballyconnell new inner relief road. He complimented Cavan County Council and its engineering staff.
· He congratulated Councillor M. Argue and the staff and members of Cavan VEC on organising the successful IVEA Conference in the Slieve Russell Hotel.

· The signing of contracts for the extension of the Mullagh Water Scheme in the town
· Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager highlighted the success of Virginia Show.  He stated that this was the first year he attended the show and congratulated all involved in developing it into a successful event.

4. (a) To note Report for the year 2011 on the Quality of River & Lake Water in County Cavan.
Noted
(b)  To note Report for the year 2011 on the Quality of Public Drinking Water in County Cavan. 
Noted 
5. To note Quarterly Financial Report for period ending 30/06/2012.
Noted.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the quarterly financial report for the period ending 30/6/2012 is a requirement under the EU/IMF agreement.
6. To consider audited Annual Financial Statement and Statutory Audit Report for year ended 31st December, 2011.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the audited Annual Financial Statement and Statutory Audit Report for year ended 31st December, 2012 circulated to members gave a comprehensive overview of our financial position.  He stated that the decline in revenue collections yields to making a serious issue for the Council and stated that the Council will continue to monitor all accounts in arrears closely and take appropriate action where necessary to protect the Council’s income base.

Mr. Maguire stated that in relation to the household charge as of September 19th 2012 almost 57% of eligible households in Cavan, or 14,567 had paid their household charge with 1018 of those paid in the past two months.  He stated that letters have been issued by Cavan County Council to those who have not paid.  He urged anyone who had not paid their household charge to do so as it is affecting local services.  He stated that the fee for outstanding households currently is €116 but will rise to €127 from 1st October, 2012.
Councillor W. Bennett suggested that the Council seek coverage on the front page of the Anglo Celt in relation to the payment of the household charge as well as the Council page.

The members complimented Mr. Maguire and the staff of finance for their good work. Councillor J.P. Feeley queried why the collection rates for water charges remain low.

Mr. Maguire informed the meeting that there are still a lot of arrears in relation to water charges.  He stated that the Council have issued legal proceedings and disconnected water supplies in some cases.

Councillor N. Smyth queried why some householders living in unfinished housing estates should be expected to pay the household charge.

Mr. Maguire informed Councillor N. Smyth that there is a list of unfinished housing estates which are exempt from paying the charge.  He stated that householders in these estates still have to fill out the application form in order to have the fee waivered.

7.
To approve disposal of property, by way of a 10 year lease, at the Lake Shore, Virginia, Co. Cavan containing 88sq. m. for a nominal fee to Virginia Development Association, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated.


It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly

         Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

             And




Resolved:

 “that disposal of property, by way of a 10 year lease, at the Lake Shore, Virginia, Co. Cavan containing 88sq. m. for a nominal fee to Virginia Development Association, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act, 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 1992, and notices circulated be hereby approved.
8. (a) To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of refurbishment and other works at Dowra Courthouse, Co. Cavan.


It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley


Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

       And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of refurbishment and other works at Dowra Courthouse, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.
(b)  To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of new Treatment Plant and Reservoir for Cootehill PWS at Lisawaun and Benwilt, Cootehill, Co. Cavan.


It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.O’Hare



Seconded by Councillor P. McDonald


       And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of new Treatment Plant and Reservoir for Cootehill PWS at Lisawaun and Benwilt, Cootehill, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.

(c)  To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of Pumping Station upgrade for Cavan Wastewater Treatment Plant at Cathedral Road and Keadue Lane, Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

Seconded by Councillor A. Boylan



      And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of Pumping Station upgrade for Cavan Wastewater Treatment Plant at Cathedral Road and Keadue Lane, Cavan be hereby approved.

(d) To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of proposed works at the Burren site (ED Tuam), Blacklion, Co. Cavan.

   It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of proposed works at the Burren site (ED Tuam), Blacklion, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.
(e) To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of demolition of existing single storey extension and the construction of a two storey extension at Market House, Main Street, Blacklion, Co. Cavan.
 It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of demolition of existing single storey extension and the construction of a two storey extension at Market House, Main Street, Blacklion, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.

(f) To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of works at Nos. 1 & 2 Pottleboy, Cootehill, Co. Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor N. Smyth
Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare
And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of works at Nos. 1 & 2 Pottleboy, Cootehill, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.
(g) To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of works at Corglass, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. Smith

Seconded by Councillor D. Boylan

And

Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 and Part XI of the Planning & Development Act 2000 in respect of works at Corglass, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.

9. To approve the Policy Documents namely Care of Collection, Disaster, Education, Exhibition and Loan Policies as part of the Cavan County Museum’s Application for Full Accreditation under the Heritage Councils Museum Standards Programme.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty

And

Resolved:

“that the Policy Documents namely Care of Collection, Disaster, Education, Exhibition and Loan Policies as part of the Cavan County Museum’s Application for Full Accreditation under the Heritage Councils Museum Standards Programme be hereby approved”.
10. To declare the following road to be a public road in accordance with Section II of the Roads Act, 1993 – 
· The Meadows Housing Development in Kilmore, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan.


It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Smith



Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady



And



Resolved:
“that the declaration of the following road to be a public road in accordance with Section II of the Roads Act, 1993 – The Meadows Housing Development in Kilmore, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan be hereby approved.
11. In accordance with Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, to approve Cavan County Council entering into an agreement with Donegal County Council whereby Donegal County Council will act as lead authority for the carrying out of Rehabilitation/Strengthening works to N16 Tuam Farm Underpass, N16 Tuam Bridge, N16 Termon Farm Underpass, N87 Corrasmongan Bridge, N87 Carrowmore Bridge and N55 Killycannon Bridge.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

And

Resolved:

“that In accordance with Section 85 of the Local Government Act 2001, Cavan County Council entering into an agreement with Donegal County Council whereby Donegal County Council will act as lead authority for the carrying out of Rehabilitation/Strengthening works to N16 Tuam Farm Underpass, N16 Tuam Bridge, N16 Termon Farm Underpass, N87 Corrasmongan Bridge, N87 Carrowmore Bridge and N55 Killycannon Bridge be hereby approved.

12. To approve attendance of members at the following:-
· Rattoo Heritage Society Conference and Training Seminar to be held in the Meadowlands Hotel, Tralee from 19-22 September, 2012.
Councillors S. Smith and P. Walsh
· Greystones Town Council and La Touche Legacy Committee Autumn Seminar to be held in the Charlesland Golf & Country Club Hotel, Greystones from 28-30 September, 2012.
Councillors J. P. Feeley and F. Curtin
· LAMA Autumn Seminar to be held in the Mount Errigal Hotel, Letterkenny on 28-29 September, 2012.
Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, M. Argue, D. Boylan, W. Bennett, P. Smith, V. Smith, A. Boyle, P. O’Reilly, Danny Brady, S. Smith, G. Murray and P. Walsh.
13. (a) To note reply from Department of Health regarding medical services not covered by the General Medical Services Scheme.
Councillor J.O’Hare welcomed the response stating that he knew G.P.’s should not be charging for some of these services.

(b) To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding rainwater harvesting.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly welcomed the response.
(c)  To note reply from Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine regarding the reinstatement of the Agri-Environment Options Scheme.

Noted
(d)  To note reply from Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine regarding the early payment of the Single Farm Payment.

Noted
(e)  To note reply from Department of Justice and Equality regarding the proposed closure of Dowra and Blacklion Garda Stations.


Noted
(f)  To note reply from Department of Health regarding the ongoing review of the Nursing Homes Support Scheme and the closure of Community Nursing Beds.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the general public needs to be aware of this reply from Minister Kathleen Lynch.  He proposed that the Council write to Minister Lynch again requesting that the Fair Deal Scheme be re-introduced.  This was seconded by Councillor P. Walsh.
(g)To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding the Litter Pollution Acts.
Noted
(h)  To note reply from Department of Environment, Community & Local Government regarding Constituency Revision.
Councillor S. Smith stated that this was an item on the agenda and would be discussed then.
Votes of Sympathy
Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· The McGinn Family, Clonkeefy, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan on the sudden death of Michael McGinn.

· The Nannery Family, Kilcogy, Co. Cavan on the death of Rita Nannery.

· The Ryan Family, Drumalee, Cavan on the death of Pat Ryan.
Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Knockbride Ladies on winning the 2012 Intermediate Football Championship
· Mullagh Tidy Towns Committee on winning a County Cavan Endeavour award.

· Cavan Town Council on its high ranking in the National Irish Business Against Litter (IBAL) Survey.

The Manager joined with the members in extending his sympathy to the families of the bereaved.  He congratulated the tidy town groups who won awards nationally in the Supervalu Tidy Towns competition.  He urged all tidy town groups to attend a review meeting that would take place within the next six months.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly re-iterated his call for the need for funding for tidy town groups.

A minutes silence was held as a mark of respect to the deceased.

It was proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly and seconded by Councillor G. Murray that a Civic Reception be held for John Joe Nevin in consultation with Cavan Town Council.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM JULY MEETING
1. The provision of Primary School Dental Services in Co. Cavan and the need for the HSE to present to the County Council on the problems in the County.

Councillor Niamh Smyth stated that since the last meeting a letter had been sent to Dr. Fergal Connolly but to date no reply had been received. She stated that in County Cavan, many children are not being attended to by the HSE Dental Service and their parents are being forced to get private orthodontic treatment at a considerable personal cost.  She proposed that a member of the Executive of Cavan County Council make a phone call to Dr. Connolly’s office inviting him to attend a meeting of Cavan County Council.  This was seconded by Councillor P. Walsh.  
2. That the executive present a revised Scheme of Development Contributions for consideration by Cavan County Council to substantially reduce development levies on the construction or extension of domestic properties as a matter of urgency.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that his motion is not an effort to relive the days of the Celtic Tiger or a sob to the construction industry.  He stated that his motion is about the county putting in place a fair and reasonable scheme for development contributions for the years ahead that reflects the current cost of construction, encourages people to provide their own homes and does not act as a barrier to local enterprise.  He stated that the current levy of €8,000 on domestic dwellings is excessive for a young couple looking to build a new home.  Councillor Feeley proposed that the Council review the development levies on both residential and industrial or commercial new buildings at its next Strategic Policy Committee meeting.  

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly seconded the proposal stating that there was a need for the scheme to be reviewed.  He stated that the scheme should be made more equitable to encourage people to build houses in their own areas. 
Councillor D. Boylan asked that the Council take into consideration levies placed on buildings needed to upgrade farming stock when reviewing the Scheme.
Mr. Kevin Reilly, Acting Director of Services stated that the 1st Development Contribution Scheme was adopted in March 2004.  He stated that in the last three years approximately €1million has been collected each year in development contributions.  He stated that development contributions remain a very important source of funding for the local authority but stated that it is up to the elected members if they want to initiate a review of the scheme.  He stated that the present development contribution scheme was due to expire in October 2013.  He also advised that any review would have to have regard to impending new guidelines handed down by the Department of the Environment.  
Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members for their contributions.  He stated while our development contributions are high Cavan Local Authorities are not the highest in the Country.

3. Safety measures on the Longford/Colmcille Road, Arva.

Councillor S. Smith stated that  progress had been made on the Longford/Colmcille Road, Arva and he had nothing further to say on the matter.
4. Garda Station closures.

Councillor S. Smith stated that he fears for the Belturbet Electoral Area with Killeshandra, Bawnboy and Dowra Garda Stations faced with a possible closure.  He stated that these parts of County Cavan are in a border region which has suffered from the Northern Ireland conflict in the past and the risk of dissident activity remains a reality.  Councillor S. Smith criticised Minister Shatter’s recent comparison of Ireland with Scotland, which has a bigger population that the Republic but has just 340 police stations.  Councillor Smith stated the reason crime levels are low in these areas is because there are good Gardai working in these communities.  Councillor S. Smith stated that the closure of these stations, the removal of Garda cars from rural stations and the reduction generally in Garda presence on the ground is unacceptable at a time when criminal activity is on the increase. He proposed that the Council write to the Minister and the Garda Commissioner asking that the situation be reviewed.

Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the motion stating that there is a need for small rural Garda stations even if they are not opened seven days a week.  

Councillor P. McVitty supported the motion.  Councillor McVItty suggested that lay people should carry out the administrative work in Garda stations while the uniformed Garda’s place in on the street. 
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that crime is on the increase.  He proposed that the Council write to the Chief Superintendent asking him to address a Council meeting.

Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor S.P. O’Reilly’s proposal to invite the Chief Superintendent to attend a Council meeting.
5. Funding for Carrickallen/Laragh Road.

Councillor F. Curtin requested that funding be made available to repair damage to the Carrickallen/Laragh Road.  He stated that this road has seen an increase in traffic activity with stone being drawn from a local quarry for use on the Belturbet Ns bypass and Ballyconnell Relief Road
Councillor J. O’Hare stated that extra funding is needed to repair this road and he has been in constant contact with Oireachtas members to see if funding could be made available.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister seeking extra funding.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services confirmed that this road was extensively used in conjunction with the Belturbet bypass and Ballyconnell relief road.  He stated that there is 6.3km of the road in bad need of repair and the Council would seek a special allocation from the Department for the improvement of this stretch of road.
6. Constituency Revision

Councillor S. Smith said a reply had been received from the Minister for Environment, Community & Local Government stating that it was not his decision to revise constituencies   Councillor Smith stated that the revision as it stood was ill-thought out by people who didn’t know the area.  Councillor S. Smith proposed that a further letter be sent to the Chairman of the Commission requesting a response in relation to the Council’s previous letter. 

Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor Smith’s proposal.

Councillor C. Boylan said he could see a situation where Councillors representing West Cavan and part of the Ballyjamesduff area would be more aligned to Sligo-Leitrim Oireachtas members than they would to Cavan-Monaghan.  He stated that the far reaching effect and the disruption to mechanisms that affect local authority work has not yet been fully realised.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that he thinks the personnel who drew up the changes have a complete lack of knowledge on areas.   
Mr. Kevin Reilly, Acting Director of Services stated that a detailed submission had been made to the Minister and the Chairman of the Commission, Justice John D. Cooke and that it was worthy of a reply.
7. That a full report be made on the implementation of the Road Works Programme for 2012.

Councillor D. Brady on behalf of the Fianna Fail Group requested a report on the current Road Works Programme 2012 and how it was affected given the recent €1.6m cut in local authority funding, €900,000 of which came from the roads budget.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that all of the schemes in the roadworks programme would proceed as adopted.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that the greatest impact on the budget has been the non-payment of the household charge.  He stated that it would have been easier if the Council knew about the reduction earlier in the year as the reduction will severely curtail the Council’s ability to follow through with works in street cleaning, in the salting of roads and in response to flooding in some areas in the coming months.  He stated that the replacement of defective lighting and the patching and maintenance of roads will also be affected.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that in future and in the interest of fairness the Council would have to prioritise areas where the household charge has been paid.
8. That Cavan County Council totally oppose the proposed standing down of A & E services at our Ladies Hospital, Navan.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that Our Ladies Hospital in Navan plays a pivotal role in the provision of services in the east and south of county Cavan.  He stated that if the A&E services close at Navan hospital it will put a considerable amount of pressure on Cavan General Hospital.  He also stated that St. Luke’s hospital in Dublin was due to close and proposed that we write to the Minister for Health asking that St. Luke’s remain open as presently there is plans in place to replace St. Luke’s.  He also asked that we send a reminder to the Minister in relation to the closure of the A&E services at Our Ladies Hospital, Navan.
Councillor N. Smyth supported the motion stating that the closure of A&E services in Navan would put severe pressure on Cavan General Hospital.

Councillor P. Smith stated that in recent times the services carried out by St. Luke’s Hospital are in operation in Beaumont Hospital.

9. To request the Department of Social Protection to make available the legislation stating to be in receipt of Rent Allowance that the applicant must be on a local authority housing list.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that no legislation exists stating that an applicant must be on a local authority housing list but yet the Department of Social Protection make people apply for the housing list which is turn prevents somebody else getting a house who may be in need of one.  He proposed that we ask the Department to furnish us with the legislation in relation to same.
Councillor P. Smith seconded the proposal.
10. To request the Minister for the Environment along with the Revenue Commissioners to make efforts for a more consultative approach in regard to the proposed new Household Tax.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to Minister Phil Hogan asking that the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government along with the Revenue Commissioners adopt a more consultative approach in regard to the proposed new property tax.  He stated that the Minister should engage with all stakeholders when compiling a report on how the proposed tax should be calculated and that the general public be fully informed of the outcome of the decision taken.
12. Maintenance and visibility of our road signage on secondary roads

Councillor P. McDonald stated that visibility of road signs has become a problem in rural areas as many signs are covered by overgrowth while others are misleading as they have been tampered with.  He stated that poor signage is having a negative impact on tourism in our County.  He asked that the Council put a programme in place for the maintenance and upkeep of these signs.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that she had received a number of complaints in relation to dirty sign posts.

Councillor P. Smith suggested that people in local areas assist with cleaning signs.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that the sign posts can be easily turned suggesting that the quality of the sign posts is poor.  He stated that some signs along the road in relation to speed limits are quite small.

14. The need for a new footpath from Bailieborough Town to Castle Lake Forest.

Councillor N. Smyth stated that the entrance to Castle Lake Forest Park is 1km from Bailieborough town and she requested that the Council lay a footpath to link the forest park to the town.  She stated that this park is used regularly by people who like to walk as it is a safe area.
Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion stating that he had made contact with the Senior Engineer Pat Gaynor in relation to the laying of a footpath.

Councillor J, O’Hare stated that progress is being made through Bailieborough Development Association in relation to funding from LEADER.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that the Council are working with Bailieborough Development Association and are hopeful of making progress with LEADER funding.
15. Calling on Cavan County Council to erect a safety barrier along the Drumbannon Estate.

Councillor N. Smyth stated that she had received a petition from concerned residents of Drumbannon Estate for the erection of a safety barrier along the estate. 

Councillor P. McDonald stated that there are a lot of concerned families in the estate as it is a very busy estate and they fear for the safety of their children.

Councillor J. O’Hare supported the motion stating that the local area engineer had visited the estate and was looking into the safety issue.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he would take on board what was
 said in relation to the safety issues and speak with the area engineer.

Councillor W. Bennett informed members that a notice had been circulated in relation to “This is the taste of Cavan” which takes place on Thursday 1st November, 2012 in the Hotel Kilmore, Cavan.  He asked all members to support the food festival.  He stated that there would be 40 -50 local food exhibitors selling produce with tastings on the day.  Councillor W. Bennett thanked Mr. Paddy Connaughton and Ms. Majella Tierney for their input into organizing the event.  

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager encouraged all members to attend on the day.  He stated that this was a helpful way in promoting our County as we undermine ourselves in this area.

The meeting concluded at 4.00p.m.
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